SPECIAL MEETING, COLTON TOWN BOARD, July 18, 2023
COUNTY OF ST. LAWRENCE, STATE OF NEW YORK, COLTON, 13625
Present: Ronald Robert, Supervisor




Councilpersons: Kevin Beary

  Jennifer Cole, Town Clerk






   Stephen Knight

  









   Lisa Fisher

Others present: Kirke Perry, Mary Rutley, Margaret Zappia, Mary Jane Watson, Scott Baxter, Jaqueline Johnson, Holly Sharlow, Kathy Matzell, Aaron Johnson, Ben Johnson, Ed Harcourt, Mason Clemo, Melissa Lovely, Jamie Johnson, Josh Johnson
Supervisor R. Robert called this special meeting to order at 3:30pm with quorum present (Robert, Fisher, Knight). The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. This meeting was called to discuss the possibility of the Town of Colton helping purchase a new ambulance for the Colton Rescue Squad – a private corporation. 

Colton Vol. Fire Dept. Chief Aaron Johnson spoke stating he didn’t recall what information the town board had requested previously. They are not looking for a loan, just hoping for some money upfront to help them with the purchase of a new ambulance. Currently the Colton Rescue Squad has two ambulances, the oldest being a 2012. To purchase a new ambulance would be approximately $400,000.00. The ambulance services budget is $50,000.00.  Chief Johnson stated that in their savings and money market accounts combined is less than $200,000.00. Colton Fire Board of Commissioners member Josh Johnson spoke up stating that Colton is mostly an elderly community. The rescue service is needed. There are many repairs needed for the fire department overall. Costs have gone up since COVID. A new fire truck costs easily $500,000.00. This is a huge need for this community. Most of their funds are donation driven. Annually between Colton and Pierrepont they receive approximately $17,000.00.  Outside fire protection from the Town of Colton was $7,500.00. It recently went up to $10,000.00. Finances must be divided up. Chief Johnson stated that he knows the town of Colton has over $3million in their general fund account. It was also stated by a member of the fire department that the Town of Norfolk was able to give local fire departments $50,000.00 recently. “There are ways for municipalities to give money when needed.” 
Councilman Kevin Beary arrived at the meeting at 3:47pm.

Supervisor Robert stated that there is an ongoing lawsuit between Erie Boulevard and the Town of Colton. Councilman Knight also spoke up about the improvements being made at the transfer station. Having the extra money in the general fund is needed. Supervisor Robert asked about fund raising efforts? Field days, BBQs, etc.? One member of the fire department stated that field days are gone, not being done anymore. Another member stated that they are very limited due to insurance costs. Chief Johnson stated that the Fire Dept and Rescue Squad have been trying to do fund raising. They paused due to COVID and unfortunately money is still very tight with many residents. Any funds raised by the fire dept and rescue squad are split half and half. Supervisor Robert stated that he was informed by former Colton Fire Dept member Jeff Angleberger that funds raised from sending out donation letters alone would bring in approximately $30,000.00 yearly. Rescue Squad Captain Jackie Johnson spoke up stating that the letters that are sent out to the community to raise funds only bring in approx. $12,000.00 yearly. Many of the fire department members agreed with Mrs. Johnson and stated that Mr. Angleberger was wrong. Chief Johnson stated that putting information out to the public is difficult as many will nitpick. However, if the Colton Fire Dept were to shut down, as a whole, the residents of Colton could possibly have a wait time of 20 minutes or more for emergency rescue. Supervisor Robert stated that residents are having to wait that length of time now as it is. He hears the tone three to four times before anything is done. Fire Dept member Ed Harcourt yelled that Supervisor Robert is a liar several times. Mrs. Johnson explained the reason for several tones per emergency call. 
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Supervisor Robert asked the town attorney Eric Gustafson to speak on the topic. Attorney Gustafson stated that there are solutions. What does everyone want to do? Give/get a written proposal then the town board can evaluate it. A committee of the town board and a committee of the fire department could then meet and find a solution that everyone would agree on. 

Town Councilman Stephen Knight stated that the town still hasn’t seen anything in writing from the Fire Dept. What is it you are asking? Financing? Proposal? We need something in writing to better understand what it is you are requesting. 

Chief Johnson added that since the beginning of the 2023 year there have been 126 emergency calls for the Colton Fire Dept and Rescue Squad. Of those 126 calls, they have an 88% coverage rate. 

It was then suggested that the town elect a liaison to work with the fire department. Then have the liaison report back to the board. 

Motion #1
Ms. Fisher made a motion to have Mr. Stephen Knight act as the town’s liaison for Colton Fire Dept and Rescue Squad purposes, seconded by Mr. Beary.

Ayes – 4

Noes – 0

Motion carried

Discussion on a meeting date for the fire dept and Mr. Knight. Tentative date of August 9th, 2023. 

Mary Jane Watson, Colton Fire District treasurer stated that the department must file an AUD and that it is on the NYS Comptroller website. 
With no further business to discuss, Mr. Knight made a motion to adjourn this meeting, seconded by Ms. Fisher. 

Motion #2
Ayes – 4

Noes – 0

Motion carried. Meeting closed at 4:11pm

Meeting minutes by Jennifer Cole, Colton Town Clerk
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